
MID-COLUMBIA ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT
BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING
THURSDAY, DECEMBER 14, 2017
HOOD RIVER FIRE STATION
BOARD MEMBERS: Ken Bailey, Bill Schmitt, Bob Hamlin, Dana Peck, Mark Zanmiller, Eric Proffitt, Stephanie Hoppe, Gary Thompson, Tonya Brumley, Rod Runyon, Bob Benton, Sue Knapp, Tom Furey
STAFF: Amanda Hoey (Executive Director), Jessica Metta (Deputy Director), Siri Olson (Finance Manager), Lauren Hernandez (Office Administrator), Jacque Schei (Project Manager), Carrie Pipinich (Project Manager), Kathy Fitzpatrick (Mobility Management), Eric Nerdin (Loan Fund Manager)
GUESTS: Theresa Conley (ODOT)
CALL TO ORDER/INTRODUCTIONS:

Ken Bailey called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m. A quorum was present. A round table of introductions took place. 
CONSENT AGENDA:

Approval of the November 2017 MCEDD minutes.
Motion to approve the Consent Agenda made by Bob Benton. Rod Runyon seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

FINANCIAL REPORT: 

Siri Olson presented the finance report for the period ending October 31, 2017. The MCEDD Loan Receivable Balance Sheet reflects cash is less than prior year balances and Loan Receivable balances are higher. The MCEDD Loan Receivable balance has increased loan activity. The OIB Loans Receivable balance reflects decreased loan activity as compared to last year. The Accounts Payable Liability balance was paid out in November. MCEDD’s Operations Budget verses Actual report reflects Federal Revenue as being less than budgeted due to the revenue from the 1st quarter from the ODOT Mobility Management funding not being available until October 1. This funding will be allocated over seven quarters instead of eight. 
Motion to accept the financials as presented made by Bob Hamlin. Bill Schmitt seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously.
2018 MEETING CALENDAR

Jessica Metta reported the 2018 MCEDD Board Meeting Schedule was going to be a Consent Agenda item, as the Executive Committee approved it. However, the February 22nd meeting needs to be moved due to the need for a supplemental budget to be approved following the LINK addition to MCEDD. The supplemental budget must be approved before February 1. Jessica proposed changing the February 22 meeting date to January 18. She requested the board adopt the 2018 MCEDD Board Meeting Schedule as approved by the Executive Committee with the change of the first meeting from February 22 to January 18. 

Motion to approve the 2018 MCEDD Board Meeting Schedule (with the amended date for January) made by Bob Benton. Eric Proffitt seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously.

ADOPTION OF RESOLUTION:

Amanda Hoey introduced Theresa Conley, ODOT. Through the LINK transfer process, Theresa will help to ensure smooth operation of the transportation system from MCCOG to MCEDD. Amanda explained Resolution 2017-6 formally approves the transfer of the public transportation assets connected to LINK from MCCOG to MCEDD. MCCOG approved a similar resolution to approve the transfer of assets to MCEDD. The MCEDD Executive Committee recommends adoption of the resolution. 

Discussion: Theresa Conley explained the resolution is a required document for the Federal Transit Administration (FTA) which documents the agreeable transfer of assets. An evaluation of the value of the assets is included. Calculations are based on the age of the vehicle. Ken Bailey noted the MCEDD board has approved the transfer, but the language in the resolution is required by ODOT in order to execute the transfer. 
Motion to adopt Resolution 2017-6 Approving Transfer of Public Transportation Assets from Mid-Columbia Council of Governments to Mid-Columbia Economic Development District made by Rod Runyon. Dana Peck seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously.

TRANSPORTATION ADMINISTRATION BOARD APPOINTMENTS:
Amanda Hoey reported a resolution creating the MCEDD Transportation Administration Board (TAB) was approved at the last board meeting. TAB will alleviate some of the burden on the MCEDD board. TAB is an unpaid committee comprised of three MCEDD board members and up to four non-board transportation advocates. TAB will provide structure to make decisions for LINK under board-adopted policies and procedures. Proposed members consist of Rod Runyon (MCEDD), Dana Peck (MCEDD), Perry Thurston (MCEDD), Tyler Stone (non-board transportation advocate, Wasco County), and Steve Lawrence (non-board transportation advocate, City of The Dalles). There is flexibility to increase the number of members in the future. Amanda reported the MCEDD Executive Committee recommended appointment of all applicants to serve on the MCEDD Transportation Administration Board. 

Discussion: Ken Bailey encouraged other MCEDD board members interested in TAB to attend a meeting. More TAB members may need to be added in the future. Bob Benton asked if reports will be expected from TAB, and Gary Thompson asked if TAB will be advertised in accordance with public meeting law. TAB will report to the MCEDD board similar to how the Loan Administration Board reports to the MCEDD board, and public notice will go out for all meetings.
Motion to appoint members of the Transportation Administration Board made by Bob Hamlin. Eric Proffitt seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.
POLICY UPDATES:

Amanda Hoey reported that due to the transfer of LINK to MCEDD, MCEDD’s Personnel Policy needs to be updated. A Drug/Alcohol policy in accordance with Department of Transportation requirements is necessary due to some employees operating in safety sensitive positions at LINK. Many models of this kind of policy were reviewed. The MCEDD Executive Committee recommended modeling the D/A Policy after Central Oregon Intergovernmental Council’s (COIC) D/A Policy for their public transit system. COIC’s D/A policy was recently updated to remain in compliance with DOT regulations. 

Amanda highlighted new language in the MCEDD D/A Policy:

· Page two addresses prescription and over-the-counter drug use. The policy states employees may possess and use authorized and prescribed over-the-counter drugs as long as the drug does not have a disabling effect on the employee’s fitness for duty or job performance. 
· Page three discusses the responsibility of individuals charged or convicted under any criminal drug statute and the procedure required in this circumstance. 
· Page five outlines the employer and employee’s financial responsibility for the cost of testing. MCEDD will contract with a provider for testing and will not conduct its own tests. 
· Page ten specifies MCEDD has a zero-tolerance policy for alcohol use while on the job, and a .02 or higher is a positive test result. 
Discussion: Mark Zanmiller asked for clarification on pre-employment drug screening now that marijuana is legal. Amanda explained prohibited substances are drawn from the Federal Transit Administration. They include marijuana, cocaine, amphetamines, opioids, and phencyclidine. Although marijuana is legal in the state for recreational use, it is still on the prohibited list, as MCEDD receives federal funding. If rules pertaining to this change, the policy may be modified. Eric Proffitt commented alcohol is a substance that can be tested to the degree, but marijuana cannot, as it appears in a person’s system for up to ninety days after ingestion. Ken Bailey stated the D/A Policy can be updated at any time, but the board needs to adopt one to begin LINK service. Eric noted the D/A Policy is targeted towards driving employees and asked if it presented any conflict with existing employees. Amanda explained the policy focuses on safety sensitive positions. 
Motion to adopt a Drug and Alcohol Policy made by Eric Proffitt. Tonya Brumley seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.

Amanda reported the Personnel Policy has a number of requested changes. Many minor changes relate to structural changes in place with the Deputy Director and the addition of transportation service to MCEDD. Much of the old Personnel Policy gave all supervisor duties to the Executive Director. Minor changes will give authority across different staff positions. 

· Page one specifies personnel medical records will be maintained separate from personnel records and in a confidential file. 

· Page two specifies the background screenings for financial staff, executive staff, and transportation staff are stored in separate files and are not considered to be part of the personnel file. 
· Page five adds language stating MCEDD has adopted a drug and alcohol policy and all covered employees are required to adhere to the policy. 

· Page six updates language about traffic citations while driving for MCEDD. Previously, MCEDD did not pay for violations and fines, but with the addition of LINK, some fines may be occurred for reasonable issues. The opportunity for reimbursement may occur if the citation or fine is reasonable and the Executive Director approves. 

· Page nineteen includes language about Family Medical Leave.
Discussion: Bob Hamlin asked who currently handles employee issues at MCEDD. Amanda explained she and Siri share HR duties. Jessica, as Deputy Director, is also involved in HR issues and hiring. There will be five full-time employees and six part-time employees with the transfer of LINK. These employees will be required to fill out a new application to MCEDD for employment to ensure all MCEDD procedures are followed. 
Motion to adopt updated Personnel Policies made by Bob Hamlin. Gary Thompson seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously.

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE REPORT:
Ken Bailey presented the Executive Committee report highlighting:
· Approved working with the Four Rivers Community Corporation Board to provide an administrative home at MCEDD for the 501c3.

· Reviewed the Best Practices Checklist with the insurance carrier. 

· Discussed the Columbia River Gorge Commission’s Gorge 2020 Management Plan and the economic development component. 

· Analyzed changes with MCCOG and LINK transportation.

· Approved travel for Carrie Pipinich to attend CiderCon.

Discussion: Rod Runyon explained he attended the Columbia River Gorge Commission meetings. The Commission had listening sessions and heard comments before deciding on five focus areas. Just before moving forward, Wasco County asked the Commission to hold sessions in Wasco County and the Gorge to hear more public comment about those five areas. Rod stated MCEDD needs to be involved in those sessions. Amanda explained MCEDD has been invited to a one-on-one meeting with Commission staff after the first of the year. MCEDD has been active in requesting the Commission’s engagement, and the Commission staff has been recently  more responsive. 
AUDIT REPORT:

Amanda Hoey reported Yvonne Roberts was not able to attend the meeting to present the audit. The final audit was done with Sherry Wickert, and Siri Olson certified and submitted it. There were no findings in the audit. Amanda feels confident in the finance department staff. She briefly highlighted this is MCEDD’s second year with Lewis, Poe, Moeller, Gunderson & Roberts, LLC. New auditors give new perspective, which allows opportunity for recommendations about how MCEDD can modify procedure to remain a strong financial entity. Yvonne has been notified MCEDD will be absorbing LINK. Any board member with follow-up questions about the audit can set up a one-on-one appointment or phone call with Yvonne. 

Discussion: Ken Bailey stated MCEDD taking over LINK and Sherry Wickert retiring are two issues not reflected in this audit period. He has no concerns, though noted different staff have new systems and processes. MCEDD has had clean audit reports for the last two years. Ken is confident in MCEDD staff. 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR REPORT:  

Amanda Hoey provided the Executive Director’s report, highlighting:
· The Annual Economic Symposium was hosted in Stevenson and over 100 were in attendance. Several speakers presented, including Regional Economist Dallas Fridley, and a successful panel session was held. 
· NADO provides regular calls with members to discuss federal activities that impact MCEDD programs. All MCEDD programs are wrapped up in federal funding. There is no concern that MCEDD programs will not move forward. 
· There has been increased level of support for obtaining the initial authorized but unappropriated funds for the Oregon and Washington Investment Boards. A bi-partisan, bi-state letter of support for obtaining the remaining authorized, unappropriated funds has been signed. The Eagle Creek fire highlighted the need for flexible, local funding. 
· The Economic Development Administration released the Final Rule implementing the transition to Revolving Loan Fund risk-based performance system. MCEDD’s comments about concerns regarding this shift in the system were included. MCEDD’s risk analysis rating will be set with the March 31, 2018 report submitted to EDA.

· MCEDD signed an agreement with CREA to provide financial management services. MCEDD will also take over financial services for the City of Rufus. 

· MCEDD has welcomed Lauren Hernandez as its new Office Administrator and is now back to being fully staffed.  
Discussion: Ken Bailey noted MCEDD created the Deputy Director position to spread out the work load of MCEDD’s administrative tasks. Doing so has made it easier to handle the administrative tasks of taking on LINK.  
LOAN COMMITTEE REPORT

Eric Nerdin presented the Loan committee report, highlighting increased lending activity. He noted the delinquent loan report is included in the packet for those who are interested.
STAFF REPORTS
Jacque Schei highlighted the following:

· The Mid-Columbia Center for Living project requested bids and received two. The bids were rejected, as they were higher than the project budget. The project will be scaled down and rebid in January.
· Two cultural resources surveys in Antelope returned results of artifacts found. Antelope is seeking additional funds due to the additional cost of this work as well as the updated cost of engineering. It will submit a letter of interest for the State Revolving Loan Fund. 
· The Columbia Gorge Regional Airport hangar in Dallesport should be complete by the end of the year. 
Jessica Metta highlighted the following:

· Tourism kiosks are close to being installed in Sherman County and further east.
· Sherman County is addressing housing issues. It will increase the incentive provided to developers of rental property to $10,000 and is reviewing a program in Morrow County that provides up to $20,000 in support. 

· GTA has started a new Women in STEM quarterly meeting.
· The First Lego League robotics tournaments went smoothly.
· MCEDD Board member Tom Furey was a finalist for Tech Leader of the Year.
Carrie Pipinich highlighted the following:
· Broadband has several opportunities for applications and requests for information. 
· Q-Life and the City of Maupin are working to move the fiber project forward.
· There are broadband needs in Sherman County and Biggs. Request for Proposals should go out at the beginning of the year. A public\private partnership will make last-mile service accessible. 
· Dufur is working on a variety of projects, including a grant application to Travel Oregon for community branding. 

· MCEDD is supporting Columbia Gorge Winegrowers in grant administration for the CGWA’s Gorge Wine Brand Development project. 

Kathy Fitzpatrick highlighted the following:

· Interest in a commuter bus has been expressed by technological companies. Columbia Area Transit is interested in looking at bringing employees from Portland and The Dalles to places of work. 
· Kathy is presenting to the Port of Hood River in January and looks forward to a good working relationship on regional connectivity. 
· NADO received funding to look at transportation issues in Klickitat County.

· More people using trailheads in Skamania County has raised concern about pressures put on Skamania County transportation. This may be an opportunity to bolster public transportation for our counties. 

· Work is continuing on the RFP for the redesign of the Gorge TransLink Alliance website. 
Discussion: Rod Runyon attended a meeting and received a presentation on how the old highways are not adequate for the large tour busses using the road. Kathy added the trail and road closures on the Columbia River have allowed ODOT and the advisory committee to look closely at how the transportation system can be modified there. Discussion was held about the profile of those using the trails. It was noted the transportation system should benefit local economies and not just burden local infrastructure. 
REGIONAL UPDATES:
Tonya Brumley noted the Hood River Chamber is booking events for 2018. Tonya provided a list of upcoming events. 

Gary Thompson noted Biggs Junction has four businesses that have sold and new businesses are going in. DEQ is cleaning up a brownfield at an old service station, and when this is complete, the lot will go up for sale. One resident may be interested in building duplexes on property west of Biggs and may participate in the Rental Incentive Program. The new courthouse facility is almost complete, and a few offices are already occupied.
Stephanie Hoppe thanked Jessica for helping with a connection to Customer Interface. CGCC interviewed more than twenty employers ranging from health care to technology. CGCC released an RFP for a housing study. Industry site visits will help CGCC identify new academic programming. CGCC expects to hear from the Economic Development Administration regarding a proposal for assessment of educational needs associated with the food and beverage industry. 

Tom Furey reported the technology industry is looking to expand, which will likely create a need for transportation. Explosive growth creates the struggle of recruiting talent. Making sure STEM is available to provide for the future is important. Orbital is moving to a Hood River facility. 

Sue Knapp praised the Economic Symposium. Oregon State Parks has approved a Shearers Falls bike loop. Rafting numbers in Maupin were low this year due to the eclipse and extremely hot weather. Capital campaigns continue for the library civic center and the new medical center. Maupin is hiring a new chamber coordinator and will move forward with branding the City of Maupin. 

Mark Zanmiller reported the Hood River County energy plan is in progress. The Port of Hood River presented to the city. A private entity has asked the port to be considered as a bridge supplier. The port submitted a request to the city to pave a road on the waterfront. Orbital may be located on the waterfront and will create openings for twenty employees. City staff in Hood River plan to work on housing, planning, and a solution for downtown business parking. 
Dana Peck stated the Washington chambers are slowing down at the end of the year, though they continue to help get the word out about events in the area. 

Bob Hamlin stated Skamania County is working on a new waterfront. The county is working with the Forest Service to finalize the transfer of the water system. Skamania County is need of a new county engineer or public works director. 

Eric Proffitt reported one difficulty in the workforce is the lack of skilled labor. The shift of baby boomers retiring has impacted the local workforce. Work is being done to show workers which areas are growing and the skills needed to fill those positions. 

Bill Schmitt reported Washington Port’s biggest recent success story is Dirt Huggers, which was originally located in Port of The Dalles but moved to a more suitable location in Washington. The facility is at capacity, and an expansion is being constructed. 

Ken Bailey reported cherry business prices dropped this year. He has had the opportunity to merge with another orchard to grow into a medium-sized orchard. It is difficult for smaller growers to be as efficient as larger growers when it comes to operations and administration.  
ADJOURNMENT:  Meeting adjourned at 5:45 p.m.
Respectfully submitted by Lauren Hernandez, Office Administrator
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